SPECIAL REPORT

NO. 533 | NOVEMBER 2024

UNITED STATES INSTITUTE OF PEACE www.usip.org

Australia's Strategic Thinking on the War in Ukraine, NATO, and Indo-Pacific Security

By Gorana Grgić



Leaders of the Indo-Pacific Four nations attend a meeing at the NATO summit in Vilnius, Lithuania, on July 12, 2023. (Photo by Paul Ellis/Pool via AP)

Contents

| Introduction | 3 |
|--|------|
| The Downing of Malaysia Airlines Flight 17 | 5 |
| Australia-NATO Cooperation before February 2022 | 7 |
| The Impact of February 2022 on Australia's Strategic Thinking | 9 |
| Continuing Australia's Support for Ukraine | . 12 |
| Conclusion and Recommendations | . 15 |

Summary

- Russia's war against Ukraine has galvanized unprecedented support in both of Australia's major parties for deeper cooperation with NATO and its European allies across the Indo-Pacific and Euro-Atlantic theaters.
- When Russia annexed Crimea in 2014, Canberra imposed sanctions on Russia but ultimately saw Russia's actions as peripheral to Australia's core interests.
- Australia stepped up sanctions against Russia following the July 2014 killing of 38 Australians when a Malaysia Airlines flight was shot down by Russian-backed separatists over Ukraine.
- Since Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine in 2022, however, Australia has seen Russia's actions as setting a dangerous precedent that might influence China's actions in the Indo-Pacific.
- As a result of this shift, Australia is now responding to Russia's war against Ukraine by working even more closely with NATO.
- Australia's growing relationship with NATO and support for Ukraine has set a strong precedent for collective action against any nation engaging in unjust aggression. Sustaining and expanding this cooperation will require significant political and diplomatic efforts.



SPECIAL REPORT

NO. 533 | NOVEMBER 2024



ABOUT THE REPORT

This report examines how Russia's aggression against Ukraine has prompted a shift in the views of Australia's political leaders and security officials toward cooperation with NATO and Euro-Atlantic allies. Based on this analysis, the report provides recommendations for policymakers on how to strengthen and deepen cooperation across the Euro-Atlantic and Indo-Pacific theaters. The report was commissioned by the China Program at the United States Institute of Peace.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

Gorana Grgić is a senior researcher at the ETH Zürich's Center for Security Studies. She also holds positions at the United States Studies Centre at the University of Sydney, the Transatlantic Security Initiative in the Atlantic Council's Scowcroft Center for Strategy and Security, and the National Security College at the Australian National University. Her research interests include US and EU foreign policy, NATO, and the nexus between Euro-Atlantic and Indo-Pacific security.

The views expressed in this report are those of the author(s) alone. They do not necessarily reflect the views of the United States Institute of Peace. The boundaries shown on any maps in this report are approximate and do not imply official endorsement or acceptance of the United States Institute of Peace. An online edition of this and related reports can be found on our website (www.usip.org), together with additional information on the subject.

© 2024 by the United States Institute of Peace

United States Institute of Peace

2301 Constitution Avenue NW Washington, DC 20037

(202) 457-1700 www.USIP.org

Special Report no. 533. First published 2024.

ISBN: 978-1-60127-946-0





Australian Prime Minister Anthony Albanese, left, and NATO Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg speak with the media during a meeting of the North Atlantic Council with Partner Nations at the NATO summit in Vilnius, Lithuania, on July 12, 2023. (Photo by Pavel Golovkin/AP)

Introduction

Russia's war against Ukraine has catalyzed significant foreign policy and security policy changes among US allies in the Indo-Pacific, and it has galvanized cooperation between Euro-Atlantic and Indo-Pacific allies in a way that might have been unimaginable just a decade ago. Australia, Japan, and South Korea have all cited Russia's invasion of Ukraine as a critical juncture prompting major reviews of their own capabilities; seeing parallels between Russia's present aggression and the potential for China's escalation across the Taiwan Strait, they have committed to strengthening their relationships with the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) and NATO member states.¹ This is a major difference from when the Obama administration's announced "pivot to Asia" was seen as part of a zero-sum game, in which European allies and partners saw the US prioritization of the Asia-Pacific as an affront to European security.² Thus far, the United States' high-profile support for Ukraine has not raised analogous concerns among US allies in the Indo-Pacific. If anything, these allies seem to have responded in a dedicated fashion, not only supporting Ukraine on their own but also finding common purpose by aligning with NATO in Ukraine's defense.

Although Australian political elites a decade ago did not see the security developments in Ukraine as bearing major implications for Australia's own security, they have dramatically shifted their views since February 2022.

Australia is an excellent example of this phenomenon. Canberra has provided both lethal and nonlethal military assistance to Ukraine, the latter in part through NATO's Ukraine Comprehensive Assistance Package Trust Fund.³ It has also placed sanctions on Russia and condemned Moscow's actions in concert with NATO allies. This kind of support by Australia and other Indo-Pacific allies is ben-

eficial to US interests because it fosters a cross-regional approach to Ukraine, strengthening the collective response to Russian aggression. The Biden administration has been a strong advocate for cross-theater cooperation between US allies and partners from the Euro-Atlantic and Indo-Pacific, which aligns with the central tenet of the US national defense strategy—integrated deterrence.⁴ It is advantageous for the United States and NATO when allies in both the Euro-Atlantic and Indo-Pacific align, share information, exchange best practices, and enhance interoperability. These actions, facilitated by NATO platforms, promote a unified and effective approach to global security challenges, thereby bolstering the overall strategic posture of the United States and its allies and partners. Australia in particular—a strong past contributor to NATO operations and the only NATO partner among US Indo-Pacific allies to enjoy enhanced access to NATO cooperation opportunities—is critical to such alignment between regions.⁵

This report analyzes Australia's response to the war in Ukraine over the past decade, and in particular its cooperation with NATO, in order to examine Canberra's strategic thinking with respect to cross-theater cooperation. Based on a survey of available primary and secondary sources, the report argues that the Australian government's approach to the war has shifted since the beginning of the violent conflict in 2013 and 2014, and that the role it has sought for itself in the context of cooperation with NATO has likewise shifted. Namely, ever since Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine in 2022, Australian governments from the two major parties—the center-left Labor Party and the center-right Liberal Party—have been much more supportive of deepening cross-theater cooperation. This support has been evidenced by changes in Australia's discourse about the importance of Euro-Atlantic security for Indo-Pacific security and about Australia's partnership with NATO, as well as by its provision of military, financial, and humanitarian aid to Ukraine.

In brief, although Australian political elites a decade ago did not see the security developments in Ukraine as bearing major and consequential implications for Australia's own security, they have dramatically shifted their views since February 2022. Key government and opposition figures alike have cited several reasons to explain Australia's strong support for Ukraine. First, Russia's invasion of Ukraine is seen as a direct challenge to the rules-based international order to which Australia's strategic identity as a middle power commits it; Australian policymakers cite the need to stand up for the principles of state sovereignty and territorial integrity. Second, Australia's political culture is rooted in democratic norms and values. Australian leaders' public statements and policy declarations demonstrate that they see the war in Ukraine as a manifestation of the global struggle between democracies and autocracies, which necessitates a strong response to Russia's aggression and deeper cooperation with NATO as an alliance of

democracies. Third, Australia's support for Ukraine also serves as a strong signal to China about Canberra's stance on potential conflict escalation that would be in breach of international rules and norms, such as a Taiwan crisis; this point has been explicitly stated by political leaders. All three of these justifications underscore the utility and relevance of cross-theater cooperation. It should also be noted that Australia's commitment to cross-theater cooperation is pragmatic, aiming to establish the country as a reliable ally and partner for the United States and other NATO allies in future contingencies.

The findings of this report are significant for Australian policymakers as well as for their US and NATO counterparts. For the Australian policy community, the report provides a comprehensive overview of how current policies can be interpreted in the context of cross-theater cooperation efforts. For Australia's allies and partners, it elucidates the domestic factors driving Australia's Ukraine and NATO policy responses over the past decade. Recognizing these factors is crucial for understanding Australia's role as an ally and partner—and ultimately for reinforcing cross-theater cooperation and strengthening collective security efforts, both now in relation to Ukraine and in the future more generally.

The Downing of Malaysia Airlines Flight 17

Australia closely observed the developments in Ukraine after the political crisis erupted at the end of 2013, and it aligned its actions with those of the United States, the European Union, and Canada after Russia's illegal annexation of Crimea in early 2014. The Australian government introduced financial sanctions and travel bans, condemning Russia for attempting to "steal" Ukrainian territory. Foreign Affairs Minister Julie Bishop disputed the legitimacy of the Crimean status referendum, in which voters chose to make Crimea part of the Russian Federation; she maintained that it was conducted under Russian control and not authorized by Ukraine, and indicated that 12 Russian and Ukrainian individuals involved in threatening Ukraine's sovereignty and territorial integrity would be targeted with sanctions.⁶

Yet it could be argued that Australia only truly woke up to the threat posed by Russia's revanchism and military aggression on July 17, 2014. That afternoon, a Russian-supplied Buk missile killed all the passengers on board Malaysia Airlines Flight 17 (MH17) en route from Amsterdam to Kuala Lumpur as it flew over the territory of eastern Ukraine, which was controlled by Russian-backed separatists. Among the 298 passengers and crew, 38 were Australians. The Australian government reacted swiftly. Within a week of the incident, Prime Minister Tony Abbott had announced a major operation by the Australian Federal Police (AFP) to secure and identify the bodies from the flight. The policy objectives of Operation Bring Them Home were "to retrieve the bodies, to secure the site, to conduct the investigation and to obtain justice for the victims and their families."

However, this operation was not without controversy. Before any AFP officers were sent to Ukraine, there was talk that they would be accompanied by Australian Defence Force (ADF)



Flowers and toy animals lie at the base of a memorial to Malaysia Airlines Flight 17 on the tenth anniversary of its downing by Russian-backed separatists over eastern Ukraine on July 17, 2014. The memorial to the 298 passengers and crew killed, including 38 Australians, is at the crash site near the village of Hrabove. (Photo by AP)

personnel. This approach was met with great skepticism in Europe. Dutch Prime Minister Mark Rutte told the Dutch Parliament that though the prospect was tempting, he was concerned about the possible ramifications of sending troops to Ukraine.⁸ Others around the continent were less diplomatic and deemed the proposal "nuts," on the grounds that a military presence would inevitably "be seen as a provocation by the separatists and the Russians." On the other hand, some Australian strategists defended the proposal, saying that Australia's status as a non-NATO member and its geographical distance from Europe would be conciliating factors. "We are not sending the army over there to take on the Russians or separatists," ran one argument. "It's not a European country interfering in another European country's business. It's a country from the outside that has experienced a significant loss of life of Australian people and permanent residents." Ultimately, given the assessments of what Australian military deployment to a war zone might signal, the decision was made to send only the AFP along with Dutch police personnel. The victim recovery and investigative processes continued for several years. Retrospective assessments concluded that the operation had been extremely risky and that it was only by sheer luck that no Australians had been killed as they entered an active war zone."

For the remainder of 2014, Australia stepped up its engagement with various European counterparts in order to sanction Russia for its role in the downing of MH17. This effort could also be interpreted as an early recognition by Australia of the importance of cross-theater cooperation, which would later become more pronounced. Actions included lobbying on the part of Foreign Affairs Minister Bishop, Defence Minister David Johnston, and Trade Minister Andrew Robb to ban Russian President Vladimir Putin from the G20 leaders' summit in Brisbane later in the year. The ban was on the agenda of the Australian delegation's meetings at the NATO summit in Wales in September and was a focus of diplomatic engagement in forums such as the United Nations, where Australia was a nonpermanent member of the Security Council in 2014.

When the efforts to have Russia banned from the G20 summit failed, Abbott famously proclaimed he would "shirtfront" Vladimir Putin when he saw him.¹³ He later moderated the rhetoric, asking for a formal apology and compensation for the victims' families. Ultimately, Putin made it to Brisbane with some Russian Navy vessels in tow off the Queensland coast but cut short his stay at the summit. In November 2014, Australia formally opened an embassy in Ukraine and soon afterward hosted President Petro Poroshenko for the first state visit of any Ukrainian leader—steps that showed strong diplomatic support for the country.¹⁴

Australia-NATO Cooperation before February 2022

Australian cooperation with NATO was established long before the downing of MH17. Between 2001 and 2014, Australia made one of the largest non-NATO contributions of personnel in support of the International Security Assistance Force (ISAF) mission in Afghanistan. (NATO took over leadership of ISAF in 2003.) Australian forces led a Provincial Reconstruction Team in Uruzgan, while the Special Operations Task Group provided direct support to ISAF during various phases. In 2013, Australia formalized its partnership with NATO through an Individual Partnership and Cooperation Programme (IPCP), which focused on crisis and conflict management, postconflict contingencies, reconstruction, humanitarian assistance, and disaster relief.¹⁵

Moreover, during this period, the Abbott government was pushing to increase Australia's global security role. The 2014 NATO summit in Wales was crucial in paving the way for NATO-Australia cooperation beyond Afghanistan as Australia became elevated to the status of Enhanced Opportunities Partner (EOP). The EOPs are a select group of NATO partners that have gained access to interoperability initiatives and opportunities for dialogue and consultation with NATO allies. The granting of this status reflected Australia's established cooperation and significant military contributions to the alliance and its growing security cooperation with a range of NATO member states beyond traditional allies such as France, the Netherlands, Portugal, and Spain. Yet the prevailing assessment at the time was that NATO would remain preoccupied with the Russian challenge for years to come, while Australia would have to focus on the changing threat environment and new security realities in its own region. Paul Dibb, a former Australian defense intelligence official and one of the nation's foremost Russia experts, wrote in 2018 that

his warnings about Russia posing a threat to the international order were regarded in Australian policymaking circles as "alarmist."¹⁷

For Canberra, Russian expansionism in Ukraine was a strategic development worth noting but was ultimately peripheral to the core interests of Australia's intelligence and policy elite. Thus, some in the Australian strategic policy community were actually wary of Australia's closer relations with NATO as a gateway to full membership. One warning, for instance, was that stepping up cooperation with NATO would "imply a radical reorientation of [Australia's] strategic priorities"—signifying that Australia had no strategic interest in responding to potential Russian aggression in, say, the Baltic states or Poland.¹⁸ The ADF's capability was said to be too small and the force too lightly equipped for any such endeavors. Furthermore, NATO's presence in the Indo-Pacific in response to the threat of conflict was already being cited as unnecessarily provocative toward China.

Nonetheless, in the years between the downing of MH17 and Russia's full-scale invasion of Ukraine, several developments occurred that added ballast to Australia-NATO relations, even if Australia was no longer as sharply focused on security developments in Eastern Europe. Between 2014 and 2019, Australia continued to act in lockstep with most NATO member states in sanctioning Russia's malicious foreign policy actions and military assertiveness. It introduced targeted autonomous sanctions over Russian threats to Ukraine's sovereignty and territorial integrity, expelled two undeclared intelligence officers in 2018 in response to the Russian government's role in the nerve agent attack against former MI6 agent Sergei Skripal and his daughter Yulia in England, and repeatedly called out Russia's aggressive cyber activities. Australia also joined NATO member states and the broader coalition in Operation Inherent Resolve against the Islamic State in 2014, and it later contributed to advisory and capacity-building efforts led by NATO in Iraq. In 2015, Australia joined Ocean Shield, NATO's counter-piracy operation in the Gulf of Aden and the Indian Ocean.¹⁹

As European states began at this time to take a stronger interest in security developments in the Indo-Pacific, Australia was identified as one of the key partners in their nascent regional strategies. (France was the first mover in this space in the context of European NATO states.)²⁰ Furthermore, NATO's institutional stance on China began shifting around this time, and in 2019 the alliance stated that China's "growing international influence" and military might presented a challenge that needed to be addressed.²¹ At this point, relations between Australia and China also became marred by controversies, allegations, and disagreements over issues ranging from China's influence operations in Australia and large-scale human rights abuses in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region in northwestern China to a continued ban on the use of Huawei equipment in Australia's wireless communications network. Over time, these changes led to greater alignment between European and Australian perceptions of China.



Australian Foreign Minister Penny Wong and Defense Minister Richard Marles stand between UK Foreign Secretary James Cleverly, left, and Defense Secretary Ben Wallace, right, on February 1, 2023, during a visit to southwest England where they observed Australian forces supporting a UK-led effort to train Ukrainian troops. (Photo by Ben Birchall/Pool via AP)

The Impact of February 2022 on Australia's Strategic Thinking

Australia's primary response to Russia's war against Ukraine was to provide military and humanitarian aid and to work in unison with allies and partners in NATO to impose a range of sanctions on the Russian Federation and its political and military elites. These actions built on the foundation of cooperation in the years prior to 2022. Interestingly, the amount of support Australia provided to Ukraine came under scrutiny after Prime Minister Anthony Albanese, returning from the NATO summit in Madrid in June 2022, claimed that Australia had been "the largest non-NATO contributor" to Ukraine.²² This assertion was based on the provision of military equipment, cash to upgrade border controls, duty-free access for Ukrainian imports to Australia, intervention at the International Court of Justice, financial sanctions against Russian "ministers and oligarchs," and a prohibition on imports of Russian gold. But the claims did not entirely withstand rigorous testing against the best available data on single-country donations

Those in favor of stronger cross-theater cooperation have noted that when the rules-based international order is eroded, the ramifications go beyond the theater of origin and extend globally.

of humanitarian, financial, and military aid. By these measures, Australia ranked around the middle of non-NATO donors in the amount of overall aid, while leading in the provision of military aid among the countries outside the North Atlantic alliance.²³ In any case, the sustained support for Ukraine reflects a bi-

partisan consensus, since Australians elected a new Labor government in May 2022 after nearly a decade of Coalition (Liberal Party and National Party) rule. Albanese as incumbent prime minister stated that Australia stood ready to support Kyiv "for as long as it takes for Ukraine to emerge victorious."²⁴

So far, officials from both sides of the Australian political spectrum have articulated their support for Ukraine based on three rationales that demonstrate the importance of cross-theater cooperation. The first relates to Australia's identity as a credible middle power committed to preserving the rules-based international order. Russia's invasion of Ukraine directly challenges this established order. Russia's violations of sovereignty and abuses of international law are seen as dangerous precedents that need to be sanctioned lest they become the new normal. This explanation for supporting Ukraine has emerged as the predominant rationale and is frequently cited by Australian policymakers to explain the country's foreign policy response, which is consistent with NATO's official stance.²⁶

The second rationale grows out of Australian political culture, which is steeped in democratic norms and values. This culture allows the country's political leaders to present support for Ukraine within the narrative of a global struggle between democracies and autocracies—a narrative that resonates not only among political elites but also among the broader populace. Indeed, Australian political leaders consistently affirm that responding to human suffering across the world is encoded within the country's foreign policy DNA. Furthermore, Albanese has stated that the Australian government would welcome increased military cooperation both with NATO directly and within NATO's Indo-Pacific Four (IP4) format, adding that "democracies need to stand up for the rule of international law [and] our values."

A third rationale for Australia's sustained backing of Ukraine and intensified collaboration with NATO—a rationale that is sometimes implied rather than articulated explicitly—is that it serves as a signal to China. Former Prime Minister Scott Morrison stated that in offering support to Ukraine, he was "as concerned about Beijing as [he] was about Moscow."²⁹ In essence, should Russia's aggression in Ukraine face minimal opposition from Western democracies, China could perceive this as a signal to become more assertive in the Indo-Pacific region. Part of what concerns the Australian foreign policy and security community is the growing entente between Russia and China, evidenced by the countries' 2022 announcement of a "no limits" partnership;³⁰ this is seen as broadly threatening to democracies, and in 2022 Albanese made this point to NATO leaders.³¹ Opposition Leader Peter Dutton was explicit in comparing China and Russia as aggressors, and expressed hope that if China encroached upon Taiwan, Australia could mobilize Western nations to put pressure on China, just as they were doing in the case of Russia for its actions in Ukraine. He even indicated the possibility of providing military support to Taiwan akin to the assistance Australia was extending to Ukraine.³²

In the context of post-2022 Australian security and defense discourse, those in favor of stronger cross-theater cooperation have noted that when the rules-based international order is eroded, the ramifications go beyond the theater of origin and extend globally. Whether committed by Russia or China, violations of this order necessitate a global or cross-theater response. Supporters of cross-theater cooperation have also argued that the alignment of Vladimir Putin and Xi Jinping is perilous for democracies in the Euro-Atlantic and the Indo-Pacific alike; they believe that the push toward building up military capabilities and societal resilience in both theaters will aid the building of coalitions to counter threats emanating from Russia's and China's expansionism.³³ They have welcomed NATO's investment in innovation to strengthen all member states across precisely the technology domains China seeks to seize, such as artificial intelligence, cyber, space, and hypersonic missiles. Likewise, they have been supportive of NATO states' efforts—individual and collective—to increase support for capacity building in the Indo-Pacific in order to improve local forces' ability to detect and resist China's encroachments.

Even in the years before Russia's escalation to a full-scale war in Ukraine, there was a trend toward rhetorical convergence and increased political and security cooperation or coordination among key Euro-Atlantic and Indo-Pacific security players.³⁴ Prime Minister Malcolm Turnbull was stressing the importance of Australia's cooperation with NATO as early as 2018: "In the face of security threats and strategic competition, we need to defend and extend the rules-based structures that have enabled our common peace and prosperity. And in that task NATO has no more steadfast partner than Australia." Moreover, in a vein that sounds much like recent statements from the heads of IP4 governments, Turnbull asserted that

our economic and security interests are interconnected. Like NATO, the Australian government is acting to preserve the security on which our prosperity depends. . . . Now more than at any time since the end of the Cold War, NATO is central to that task of maintaining the security, the compliance with the rule of law, that is the foundation for our freedom and indeed of our prosperity.³⁵

Such statements ring even truer for Australian political actors in the wake of February 2022 and signal opportunities for even greater cooperation across theaters.

Yet while Australia's two biggest political parties agree on supporting Ukraine and growing the partnership with NATO, some voices within the broader Australian strategic community still doubt the practical reality or sustainability of cross-theater cooperation. They argue that as long as there is war and instability in Europe, there is a good chance that NATO member states would be unable or unwilling to back up the alliance's interests in the Indo-Pacific in the event of conflict there. Some are even concerned about Washington's ability to "walk and chew gum"—that is, they worry that the United States again might find itself distracted from the Indo-Pacific by European crises. These types of arguments are predicated on the idea that Europeans remain far away from any meaningful defense integration that could make a difference in Asia, even if they could help leverage economic, technological, and financial power against China in the event of a conflict over Taiwan. Some of these arguments are based on the long memory of European betrayal embodied by the fall of Singapore in 1942. Retired politicians are the most vocal dissenters on the value of NATO's growing interest in the Indo-Pacific and the deepening ties between NATO and Australia.

Former Prime Minister Paul Keating and former Attorney-General George Brandis have pointed to a range of potential perils arising from these arrangements—from harm to the existing security architecture to the creation of a security dilemma in the region.³⁹ However, while such views garner media attention, they have not seriously shaken the existing bipartisan consensus on closer cooperation with NATO that undergirds cross-theater cooperation.

Continuing Australia's Support for Ukraine

Russia's full-scale aggression against Ukraine has profoundly affected Australia's strategic thinking and public opinion, resulting in a unified national commitment rarely seen within pivotal NATO member states or partner countries. To date, Australia has provided Ukraine with a total of approximately AU\$1.5 billion (about US\$1 billion) in support, the bulk of which has been allocated to military assistance. In the third year of Russia's war on Ukraine, and in the context of debates among observers regarding the sustainability of Western support, Australians continue to display remarkable levels of solidarity toward Ukraine and to be steadfast in backing various forms of assistance. Thus, to understand Australia's support for Ukraine, it is important to understand more than just the views of policymakers. The way the conflict resonates deeply with everyday Australians must also be considered.

In surveys conducted by the Lowy Institute in 2023 and 2024, almost 9 out of 10 respondents (87 percent and 86 percent, respectively) "strongly" or "somewhat" support "keeping strict sanctions on Russia." This figure has held relatively steady since 2022 (89 percent). Likewise, a June 2023 poll conducted by Resolve Political Monitor for the *Sydney Morning Herald* found that a large majority of Australians polled (over 75 percent) favored either maintaining or increasing the country's support for Ukraine. Only 9 percent wished to reduce or withdraw support. Among respondents to the Lowy surveys, at least 8 out of 10 (84 percent in 2023 and 80 percent in 2024) endorsed "admitting Ukrainian refugees into Australia," while three-quarters (76 percent in 2023 and 74 percent in 2024) endorsed "providing military aid to Ukraine." Although the percentage who "strongly" support these two measures decreased noticeably between 2022 and 2023, it remained steady for sanctions and military aid. Strong support for "admitting Ukrainian refugees into Australia," however, dropped six points between 2022 and 2023.

In 2022, a significant majority of Australians polled (87 percent) expressed concern regarding Chinese-Russian cooperation, with over half (56 percent) indicating they were "very concerned" about the relationship between the two countries. That same year, 68 percent identified Russia's foreign policy as a critical threat to Australia's interests, elevating it to the foremost of the threats asked about. As the Lowy Institute noted, "This represents a remarkable 36-point jump since 2017." In 2024, 46 percent of Australians rated Russia's invasion of Ukraine as a critical threat, a larger share than those citing the conflict in the Middle East (41 percent of those polled). Similarly, Russia remains the least trusted global power among those surveyed (trusted "a great



Australian Prime Minister Anthony Albanese and Ukrainian President Volodymyr Zelenskyy address the media in Kyiv on July 3, 2022.

Albanese's secret visit to Kyiv and surrounding towns occurred about four months after Russia's full-scale invasion.

(Photo by Nariman El-Mofty/AP)

deal" by only 8 percent of respondents). Trust in Russia sharply declined following its invasion of Ukraine and is currently 30 points lower than in 2017.⁴⁶

Given these and similar survey results, it is hardly surprising that the Australian government has so far kept its promise to support Ukraine "for as long as it takes." While officials have been reluctant to divulge exact delivery dates, citing operational security reasons, they have said they are considering expanding assistance to Ukraine amid expectations that the war will be protracted. Some of the most visible and effective facets of the military aid have been the provision of Bushmaster Protected Mobility Vehicles, which played a vital role in the successful Ukrainian counteroffensive in late 2022, along with M777 155 mm lightweight towed howitzers, howitzer ammunition, and DefendTex D40 drones. Moreover, on the first anniversary of Russia's invasion of Ukraine, the Australian Department of Defence announced it would provide additional uncrewed aerial systems to the Ukrainian armed forces. About a year later, in March 2024, Australia joined the Drone Coalition to support Ukraine's defense needs. Then, on July 10, 2024, Australia signed a memorandum of understanding with coalition members Canada, Denmark, Estonia, Germany, Latvia, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Poland, Sweden, and the

United Kingdom to establish a framework for "joint procurement for rapid and efficient drone deliveries" to Ukraine.⁵⁰ In addition to these measures, the ADF's Operation Kudu has trained over 2,000 Ukrainian military personnel. (Operation Kudu supports a UK-led training mission, Operation Interflex, which in turn has trained more than 45,000 Ukrainian personnel.)⁵¹

Yet some recent developments in the provision of military support to Ukraine have sparked controversy and partisan disputes in Australia, though not necessarily in ways seen in other major donor states. For instance, when the Albanese government pledged an additional AU\$100 million in late June 2023 in the form of an aid package—which included 28 M113 armored vehicles, 14 special operations vehicles, 28 trucks, 14 trailers, and additional artillery ammunition—Opposition Leader Dutton criticized the government for offering "unfit" military equipment to Ukraine and characterized the package as a "garage sale" of unwanted items. Dutton expressed bewilderment over the government's decision not to send Hawkei vehicles, which were requested by Ukraine and produced in Australia. In turn, Foreign Affairs Minister Penny Wong defended the aid as a substantial contribution to Ukraine and accused the opposition of playing politics. However, military experts have raised questions about the aid package's effectiveness and deemed it underwhelming given the inclusion of "obsolete" vehicles, some of which date back to the Vietnam War. Salary and substantial contribution to Ukraine and package's effectiveness and deemed it underwhelming given the inclusion of "obsolete" vehicles, some of which date back to the Vietnam War.

More recently, in late April 2024, Defence Minister Richard Marles announced an additional AU\$100 million in Australian funding and supplies for Ukraine in response to Kyiv's urgent call for increased international support. The package included AU\$50 million for short-range air defense systems, AU\$30 million for drones for the Ukrainian military, and AU\$15 million for non-lethal military equipment. Again, the opposition urged additional measures that would address Ukraine's request for more coal shipments and provide soon-to-be retired Abrams tanks and any usable elements from the retired Taipan helicopter fleet. (The Albanese government eventually approved the transfer of 49 aging Abrams tanks, valued at AU\$245 million, to Ukraine on October 17.) Two spokespersons for the Opposition Coalition—Simon Birmingham for foreign affairs and Andrew Hastie for defense—also called for more specifics regarding the "source and timing" of the commitment. They questioned whether the funding was new budget support for Ukraine or a reallocation from the "already stretched" Australian defense budget, and sought clarity on the timeline and origin of the arms deliveries.

Criticism about insufficient resourcing has also emerged from within the government's own party ranks. Much of this criticism has centered on Australia's failure to reopen its embassy in Ukraine at a time when over 60 other nations, including Canada, the United States, and Japan, have reopened theirs. Labor MPs have condemned the government for keeping Australian diplomats, including Ambassador Paul Lehmann, in Warsaw, Poland. ⁵⁹ Critics have argued that this is a political issue rather than a security concern. Meanwhile, the Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade has stated that the embassy's status is under regular review and that any decision to return to Kyiv would be based on thorough security and risk assessments. ⁶⁰

During the NATO summit in Washington in July 2024, the Australian government announced its largest military aid package to date, valued at approximately AU\$250 million.⁶¹ While the exact quantity and types of weaponry were not disclosed to avoid benefiting Russia, the

assistance was said to include air defense missiles, air-to-ground and anti-tank weapons, guided munitions, artillery, cannon, and small arms ammunition.⁶² Defence Minister Marles emphasized Australia's steadfast support for Ukraine, stating, "Australia is proud to stand with its partners at this historic NATO summit to demonstrate our unwavering commitment to the government of Ukraine."⁶³

In September 2024, the Australian Senate published a report on the country's support for Ukraine following an inquiry that commenced in March 2024 with the objective of "identify[ing] ways in which Australia can refine its support and . . . support Ukraine to defeat the Russian invasion by working together with allies and international partners." The inquiry received more than 200 submissions from the public and private sector, the "overwhelming majority" of which strongly supported aid for Ukraine. The report highlighted concerns about totalitarian regimes and regional stability in the Indo-Pacific as key reasons for supporting Ukraine. It also made 22 recommendations urging the Australian government to boost both military and humanitarian aid through a multiyear package to provide Ukraine with additional military equipment (including retired assets) and to establish a more strategic, centralized approach to managing aid and coordinating aid and support for Ukraine across government agencies. Notably, the report recommended lifting restrictions on Ukraine's ability to strike military targets within Russia. ⁶⁴

It is thus reasonable to expect that Australia's support for Ukraine will be sustained, given robust public backing and a strong bipartisan consensus for coordinating with European partners to continue to provide aid. Recent political debates between the government and the opposition have centered on whether aid from Australia is sufficient, not on whether it is excessive. Such a focus suggests that the issue is unlikely to become a point of significant political contention. It also underscores the profound impact that Russia's full-scale aggression against Ukraine has had on Australia's strategic thinking and illustrates a unified national commitment that has not been observed in many of the pivotal states within NATO or those partnering with it.⁶⁵

Conclusion and Recommendations

In offering an overview of Australia's response to the war in Ukraine since 2014, this report finds convincing evidence of a change in the way European security developments are perceived in Canberra. Whereas Russia's expansionism and aggression in Ukraine in 2013 and 2014 were seen as peripheral to the core interests of Australia's intelligence and policy elite, the escalating large-scale warfare that began in 2022 is considered more central, and in response Australia is making common cause with allies and partners in the Euro-Atlantic theater. This response has been most evident in the provision of military, financial, and humanitarian aid and in official rhetoric. It could be concluded that the benefit of cross-theater cooperation, underscored by the acuteness of the war against Ukraine and its implications, has significant buy-in from Australian political leaders from both major parties, a number of foreign policy elites, and the general public. Of course, as has been demonstrated and as could be expected, there are also voices expressing doubt about the practical realities or sustainability of cross-theater cooperation, and these views might gain more traction as war fatigue or concerns over potential risks and trade-offs increase.

Several recommendations stem from the analysis presented above.

The first set of recommendations is pertinent for both US and NATO policymakers. As far as political circumstances allow, Washington should continue to encourage Australia's deepening relations with NATO and European allies; it should leverage existing platforms for collaboration on security and defense-related matters in frameworks such as the NATO-IP4 and through bilateral and minilateral security arrangements with key European powers. NATO's bolstering of cross-theater security cooperation among US allies and partners is integral to defense and deterrence against threats posed by China, Russia, Iran, and North Korea, individually and collectively. In addition, NATO policymakers should leverage Australia's commitment to cross-theater cooperation by advancing systematic dialogue with Australia and the other IP4 partners about defense and deterrence dynamics in Europe and the Indo-Pacific. NATO should also prioritize working with Australia to achieve the goals outlined in the Individually Tailored Partnership Programme (ITPP) it signed with Australia in 2023. (The ITPP is an upgrade from the IPCP agreement that NATO and Australia entered into a decade earlier.)66 The NATO summit in Washington in July 2024 showed that relations between NATO and Australia are on an upward trajectory. Australia and the other IP4 partner countries have signed on to four new joint projects to deepen cooperation on Ukraine, artificial intelligence, disinformation, and cybersecurity.⁶⁷

For Australian policymakers, there are three recommendations pertinent to Australia's continued support for Ukraine and commitment to broader cross-theater cooperation. First, the incumbent Australian government should acknowledge the possibility of aid provision becoming politicized in a manner that might curtail such expenditures. This risk is particularly relevant in the event of significant adverse changes in economic conditions, shifts in conflict dynamics, or unforeseen events in the Indo-Pacific region. Instead of asserting an indefinite commitment to supporting Ukraine, the Australian government should engage in meticulous planning to prepare for the potential emergence of these scenarios and align them with long-term Australian interests both in Europe and the Indo-Pacific.

Second, and in a closely related context, it is imperative for the Australian government to prepare for the change in the US presidential administration or a shift toward more adversarial relations between branches of the US government. Such changes could lead the United States to be less generous in providing aid to Ukraine. Australia should therefore formulate contingency plans to ensure that its support for Ukraine remains steadfast even in the face of evolving US policies. Recent debates in the US Congress about aid to Ukraine have not significantly influenced the discourse in Australia, but there are no assurances this will always be the case.

Third, a proactive response to the challenges posed by evolving geopolitical dynamics necessitates ongoing and transparent public communication. It is essential to educate the public about the benefits and significance of fostering deeper cross-theater cooperation, not just in relation to Ukraine but more generally. This education should extend beyond immediate policy concerns and encompass broader strategic objectives.

On the methodological front, two areas warrant attention in future research. First, there is a need for more in-depth investigation, undertaken through content and discourse analysis, of how support for Ukraine is framed in Australia and beyond. A particular focus of this research

could be the parallels drawn between the violation of Ukrainian sovereignty and potential future aggression against Taiwan. Some initial observations have emerged from a preliminary examination of speeches and statements by key foreign policy figures, including the prime minister, defense minister, and foreign affairs minister, but the focus could be broadened to include the debates within the legislature and interbranch exchanges on this matter.⁶⁸

Second, conducting additional interviews with Australian foreign policy experts and leaders is advisable. This would clarify their perspectives on whether enhanced coordination and collaboration among Euro-Atlantic and Indo-Pacific allies, as witnessed in the context of the Ukrainian conflict, can act as a deterrent with respect to Taiwan. Interviews could also help ascertain whether such collaboration is realistic or sustainable in the long term. The present consensus appears to be that cooperation should focus on domains such as emerging technologies and the coordination of economic strategies in addition to the traditional multilateral deterrence measures. Further discussion with foreign policy elites could shed light on evolving strategies and priorities in this critical geopolitical landscape.

• • •

Russia's war against Ukraine has spurred closer cooperation between Euro-Atlantic and Indo-Pacific states and organizations, particularly Australia and NATO, signaling a deepening of ties that could have long-term benefits for global security. A decade ago, Australia viewed Russia's belligerence mostly as a European issue, but the full-scale invasion in 2022 shifted this perspective, highlighting the dangers of unchecked aggression and its potential implications for the Indo-Pacific. Australia's growing relationship with NATO and support for Ukraine has set a strong precedent for collective action against any nation engaging in unjust aggression. There is no doubt that sustaining and expanding this cooperation will require significant political and diplomatic efforts. Yet over the long term, such alignment is crucial for ensuring that nations like Russia face real consequences for violations of international law and for signaling to other potential aggressors that global coalitions are prepared to respond.

USIP.ORG SPECIAL REPORT 533

17

Notes

- Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Japan, "National Security Strategy," December 16, 2022, https://www.mofa.go.jp/fp/nsp/page1we _000081.html; Sangmi Cha, "South Korea's Arms Sales Double amid Russia's War in Ukraine," Bloomberg, December 9, 2022, https://www.japantimes.co.jp/news/2022/12/09/asia-pacific/south-korea-arms-sales-double/; and Australian Government, Department of Foreign Affairs and Trade, "Crisis Hub: Invasion of Ukraine by Russia," https://www.dfat.gov.au/crisis-hub/invasion-ukraine-russia.
- 2. Javier Solana, "America's Perilous Pivot," Project Syndicate, November 26, 2012, https://www.project-syndicate.org/commentary/america-s-strategic-shift-from-the-middle-east-to-asia-by-javier-solana.
- 3. Australian National Audit Office, "Australia's Provision of Military Assistance to Ukraine," Auditor-General Report no. 45 of 2022–23, https://www.anao.gov.au/work/performance-audit/australias-provision-military-assistance-to-ukraine.
- 4. The White House, "National Security Strategy," October 2022, https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/10/Biden -Harris-Administrations-National-Security-Strategy-10.2022.pdf; and US Department of Defense, "2022 National Defense Strategy of the United States," October 27, 2022, https://media.defense.gov/2022/Oct/27/2003103845/-1/-1/1/2022-NATIONAL-DEFENSE -STRATEGY-NPR-MDR.PDF.
- 5. NATO, "Partnership Interoperability Initiative," factsheet, last updated March 7, 2024, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/topics_132726.htm.
- 6. Daniel Hurst, "Australia Imposes Sanctions on Russia after It 'Steals' Crimea from Ukraine," *The Guardian*, March 19, 2014, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/mar/19/australia-imposes-sanctions-on-russia-after-it-steals-crimea-from-ukraine.
- 7. Karen Barlow, "MH17: Tony Abbott Announces Operation Bring Them Home to Secure and Identify Victims of Malaysia Airlines Disaster," ABC News, July 22, 2014, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2014-07-22/operation-launched-to-recover-and-identify-mh17-victims/5615332.
- 8. Julieanne Strachan, "Australians Warned Against Sending Armed ADF to MH17 Crash Site," *Canberra Times*, July 26, 2014, https://www.canberratimes.com.au/story/6138110/australian-warned-against-sending-armed-adf-to-mh17-crash-site/.
- 9. Heath Aston, "Australia Days Away from Sending 'Non-Threatening' Force into MH17 Crash Site," *Sydney Morning Herald*, July 27, 2014, https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/australia-days-away-from-sending-nonthreatening-force-into-mh17-crash-site-2014 0727-zxbfd.html.
- 10. The quotation is from Peter Dean, at the time director of studies at the Australian National University's Strategic and Defence Studies Centre. Julieanne Strachan and Matthew Knott, "Abbott's Mission to Ukraine Branded 'Nuts," *Sydney Morning Herald*, July 27, 2014, https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/abbotts-mission-to-ukraine-branded-nuts-20140726-3cm8r.html.
- 11. John Coyne, "MH17 Response Was a Step Too Far," *The Strategist* (blog), Australian Strategic Policy Institute, July 16, 2015, https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/mh17-response-was-a-step-too-far/.
- 12. ABC/AFP, "Julie Bishop to Discuss Putin G20 Ban at NATO Summit in Wales," ABC News, September 2, 2014, https://www.abc.net .au/news/2014-09-02/australian-government-to-lobby-g20-nations-to-ban-putin/5712752.
- 13. Gabrielle Chan and Gay Alcorn, "Tony Abbott Says He Will 'Shirtfront' Vladimir Putin over Downing of MH17," *The Guardian*, October 13, 2014, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/oct/13/tony-abbott-says-he-will-shirtfront-vladimir-putin-over-downing-of-mh17. The expression "shirtfront," with roots in Australian football, means to (physically) confront an opponent. See "Shirtfront: A Brief History of an Australian Word," BBC News, November 5, 2014, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-australia-30173969.
- 14. Matthew Sussex, "First Reaction: Ukrainian President Petro Poroshenko at the Lowy Institute," *The Interpreter* (blog), Lowy Institute, December 12, 2014, https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/first-reaction-ukrainian-president-petro-poroshenko-lowy-institute.
- 15. NATO, "Relations with Australia," last updated July 16, 2024, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/topics_48899.htm; Gorana Grgić, "Redefining NATO's Indo-Pacific Partnerships: Cooperative Security Meets Collective Defence and Deterrence," *Asian Security* 20, no. 1 (2024): 39–55; and "Report of the Expert Study Group on NATO and Indo-Pacific," United States Institute of Peace, February 2024, https://www.usip.org/publications/2024/02/report-expert-study-group-nato-and-indo-pacific-partners.
- 16. Ben Wellings et al., "Narrative Alignment and Misalignment: NATO as a Global Actor as Seen from Australia and New Zealand," *Asian Security* 4, no. 1 (2018): 24–37.
- 17. Paul Dibb, *Inside the Wilderness of Mirrors: Australia and the Threat from the Soviet Union in the Cold War and Russia Today* (Carlton, Australia: Melbourne University Publishing, 2018): 106–7, 120.
- 18. John Blaxland, "Australia Joining NATO Must Be Carefully Considered," *Sydney Morning Herald*, September 5, 2014, https://www.smh.com.au/opinion/australia-joining-nato-must-be-carefully-considered-20140904-10c91n.html.

- 19. Louise Yaxley and Lucy Sweeney, "Australia to Expel Russian Diplomats over Salisbury Ex-Spy Poisoning," ABC News, March 26, 2018, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2018-03-27/russian-diplomats-to-be-expelled-from-australia/9590790; NATO Allied Maritime Command, "Australian Ship Joins NATO Counter-Piracy Mission," press release, 2015, https://mc.nato.int/media-centre/news/2015/australian-ship-joins-nato-counterpiracy-mission; and "UK, Australia Blame Russia for Global Cyberattacks," Deutsche Welle, April 10, 2018, https://www.dw.com/en/uk-australia-blame-russia-for-series-of-global-cyberattacks/a-45745308.
- 20. See Emmanuel Macron, "Discours à Garden Island, base navale de Sydney," Élysée, May 3, 2018, https://www.elysee.fr/emmanuel -macron/2018/05/03/discours-a-garden-island-base-navale-de-sydney.
- 21. NATO, "London Declaration," December 4, 2019; last updated July 1, 2022, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/official_texts 171584.htm.
- 22. Sonam Thomas, "Why Anthony Albanese's Claim That Australia Is the Largest Non-NATO Contributor to Ukraine Still Doesn't Stack Up," ABC News, August 11, 2022, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2022-08-11/fact-check-australia-non-nato-contribution-aid-ukraine/101317828.
- 23. Thomas, "Why Anthony Albanese's Claim." Appearing on a recent episode of the *Insiders* podcast, Vasyl Myroshnychenko, Ukraine's ambassador to Australia, confirmed that Australia is "one of the largest non-NATO military contributors . . . but not financially, because there are other countries who have contributed much more." David Speers, host, *Insiders*, podcast, "On Background: Putin's Nuclear Threat," ABC News, September 25, 2024, https://www.abc.net.au/listen/programs/insiders-podcast/putins-nuclear-threat/104400776.
- 24. "Anthony Albanese Hears Tales of Fear in Ukraine on Surprise Kyiv Visit," SBS News, July 4, 2022, https://www.sbs.com.au/news/article/anthony-albanese-hears-tales-of-fear-in-ukraine-on-surprise-kyiv-visit/4957pullj.
- 25. Australian Minister for Foreign Affairs, "Further Actions in Response to Russia's Illegal Invasion of Ukraine," media release, October 2, 2022, https://www.foreignminister.gov.au/minister/penny-wong/media-release/further-actions-response-russias-illegal-invasion -ukraine.
- 26. NATO, "Press Point by NATO Secretary General Jens Stoltenberg with the President of the European Commission, Ursula von der Leyen, and the President of the European Council, Charles Michel," February 24, 2022, https://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/opinions 192399.htm.
- 27. According to a 2023 survey, 73 percent of Australians said that democracy is "preferable to any other kind of government." Lowy Institute, "Poll 2023," June 2023, 24, fig. 29, https://poll.lowyinstitute.org/files/lowyinsitutepoll-2023.pdf.
- 28. "Anthony Albanese Calls for Asia-Pacific Military Boost as He Attends NATO Summit," SBS News, June 28, 2022, https://www.sbs.com.au/news/article/anthony-albanese-calls-for-asia-pacific-military-boost-as-he-attends-nato-summit/agy9ikupb.
- 29. Ben Blanchard, "Ex-Australia PM Says He Also Had Beijing in Mind When Arming Ukraine," Reuters, October 11, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/world/ex-australia-pm-says-he-also-had-beijing-mind-when-arming-ukraine-2023-10-11/.
- 30. Andrew Osborn, "Moscow-Beijing Partnership Has 'No Limits," Reuters, February 4, 2022, https://www.reuters.com/world/china/moscow-beijing-partnership-has-no-limits-2022-02-04/.
- 31. "Anthony Albanese Says Australia Was 'Economically Coerced' as NATO Leaders Condemn China," SBS News, June 30, 2022, https://www.sbs.com.au/news/article/nato-condemns-china-as-anthony-albanese-says-australia-was-economically-coerced/rp40zn0u6.
- 32. Sarah Ison, "Peter Dutton Warns of Putin's Territorial Ambition, Government MP James Paterson Cites Nuclear Danger in Ukraine Conflict," *The Australian*, March 6, 2022, https://www.theaustralian.com.au/nation/government-mp-james-paterson-warns-of-nuclear-danger-in-ukraine-conflict/news-story/426a2a5e24e03eac9e0907c16c689c2d.
- 33. Rory Medcalf, "NATO Shares in Australia's China Risk," *Australian Financial Review*, June 30, 2022, https://www.afr.com/policy/foreign-affairs/nato-s-globalised-strategy-20220628-p5axf0.
- 34. Gorana Grgić, "European Security Cooperation with the Indo-Pacific," CSS Analyses in Security Policy no 340, Center for Security Studies, ETH Zürich, April 2024, https://css.ethz.ch/content/dam/ethz/special-interest/gess/cis/center-for-securities-studies/pdfs/CSSAnalyse340-EN.pdf.
- 35. Australian Department of the Prime Minister and Cabinet, "[Malcolm Turnbull] Joint Remarks with Jens Stoltenberg, NATO Secretary General, Brussels," April 24, 2018, https://pmtranscripts.pmc.gov.au/release/transcript-41584.
- 36. James Curran, "In Reality, NATO Hasn't Got Australia's Back Against China," *Australian Financial Review*, July 10, 2022, https://www.afr.com/policy/foreign-affairs/in-reality-nato-hasn-t-got-australia-s-back-against-china-20220707-p5azz9.
- 37. Jim Garamone, "Austin: How the US Walks, Chews Gum at the Same Time," DOD News, June 13, 2022, https://www.defense.gov/News/News-Stories/Article/Article/3061381/austin-how-the-us-walks-chews-gum-at-the-same-time/.

- 38. One of the most enduring myths of Australian wartime history is that of the "great betrayal." During the 1920s and 1930s, Australia relied on British assurances regarding the strength of the Singapore naval base and its capacity to thwart a Japanese invasion of Australia. Following Japan's attack on Pearl Harbor and the Malaya invasion, Australian Prime Minister John Curtin's government urged Winston Churchill's UK government to honor these assurances. Faced with resource constraints and the choice of prioritizing the Mediterranean or the Far East, Britain opted for the former. In response, Curtin sent a telegram to Churchill, saying that "the evacuation of Singapore would be regarded here and elsewhere as an inexcusable betrayal." For more on this, see David Day, The Great Betrayal: Britain, Australia & the Onset of the Pacific War, 1939-42 (Sydney: Angus & Robertson, 1988); D. M. Horner, Inside the War Cabinet: Directing Australia's War Effort 1939-45 (Sydney: Allen & Unwin, 1995); and David Reynolds, "Churchill's Memoirs and Australia's War: Imperial Defence and 'Inexcusable Betrayal," War & Society 24, no. 2 (2005): 35-52.
- 39. Paul Karp, "Paul Keating Labels NATO Chief a 'Supreme Fool' and 'An Accident on Its Way to Happen," The Guardian, July 9, 2023, https://www.thequardian.com/australia-news/2023/jul/09/paul-keating-labels-nato-chief-a-supreme-fool-and-an-accident-on-its -way-to-happen; and George Brandis, "Keating's Right, NATO Should Steer Clear of the Indo-Pacific," Sydney Morning Herald, July 23, 2023, https://www.smh.com.au/world/asia/keating-s-right-nato-should-steer-clear-of-the-indo-pacific-20230723-p5dqij.html.
- 40. This figure is based on the AU\$1.3 billion total announced by the Department of Defence in July 2024, plus the AU\$245 million value of 49 Abrams tanks the government agreed in October to send to Ukraine. See Australian Department of Defence, "Australia's Largest Single Military Assistance Package for Ukraine," media release, July 11, 2024, https://www.minister.defence.gov .au/media-releases/2024-07-11/australias-largest-single-military-assistance-package-ukraine; and Rod McGuirk, "Australia Gives 49 Aging Abrams Tanks to Ukraine," ABC News, October 17, 2024, https://abcnews.go.com/International/wireStory/australia-49 -aging-abrams-tanks-ukraine-114883027. The conversion rate is AU\$1 to US\$0.67, which was the approximate exchange rate in October 2024.
- 41. Lowy Institute, "Poll 2024," June 2024, 21, figure 21, https://poll.lowyinstitute.org/files/lowyinsitutepoll-2024.pdf.
- 42. Anthony Galloway, "More than Three-Quarters of Australians Back Ukraine Support," Sydney Morning Herald, July 23, 2023, https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/more-than-three-quarters-of-australians-back-ukraine-support-20230720-p5dq0s.html.
- 43. Lowy Institute, "Poll 2024," 21, figure 21.
- 44. Lowy Institute, "Poll 2022," June 2022, 16–17, https://poll.lowyinstitute.org/files/lowyinsitutepoll-2022.pdf.
- 45. Lowy Institute, "Poll 2024," 18, figure 18.
- 46. Lowy Institute, "Poll 2024," 6, figure 1.
- 47. Daniel Hurst and Amy Remeikis, "Australia's Military Aid to Ukraine Has Been Ramping Up—Here's How It Compares with Other Nations," The Guardian, October 5, 2022, https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2022/oct/06/australias-military-aid-to -ukraine-has-been-ramping-up-heres-how-it-compares-with-other-nations.
- 48. Australian Department of Defence, "Australia Stands with Ukraine with Additional Military Support and Sanctions," joint statement by Prime Minister Anthony Albanese, Defence Minister Richard Marles, and Foreign Minister Penny Wong, February 24, 2023, https://www.minister.defence.gov.au/media-releases/2023-02-24/australia-stands-ukraine-additional-military-support-and-sanctions.
- 49. Parlview, "Australia Joins 'Drone Coalition' Agreement to Aid in Ukraine War Effort—Video," The Guardian, March 21, 2024, https: //www.thequardian.com/world/video/2024/mar/21/australia-joins-drone-coalition-agreement-to-aid-in-ukraine-war-effort-video.
- 50. Australian Department of Defence, "Joint Statement by the Drone Coalition's Ministers of Defence," July 11, 2024, https://www .minister.defence.gov.au/statements/2024-07-11/joint-statement-drone-coalitions-ministers-defence.
- 51. Australian Department of Defence, "Operation Kudu," accessed October 1, 2024, https://www.defence.gov.au/defence-activities /operations/global-operations/kudu; and UK Ministry of Defence, "UK to Extend Training Programme for Ukrainian Armed Forces Personnel throughout 2025," press release, September 6, 2024, https://www.gov.uk/government/news/uk-to-extend-training -programme-for-ukrainian-armed-forces-personnel-throughout-2025.
- 52. Matthew Knott, "Not Pulling Our Weight': Bipartisanship Collapses over Ukraine Support," Sydney Morning Herald, June 7, 2023, https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/not-pulling-our-weight-bipartisanship-collapses-over-ukraine-support-20230607-p5derg
- 53. Matthew Knott, "'We're Starving Ukraine': Opposition Blasts Government Aid Package," Sydney Morning Herald, June 27, 2023, https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/we-re-starving-ukraine-opposition-blasts-government-aid-package-20230627-p5djun.
- 54. Matthew Knott, "'Underwhelming': Australia Blasted for Sending Ukraine 'Obsolete Boneyard' Vehicles," Sydney Morning Herald, June 26, 2023, https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/australia-provides-an-extra-110-million-in-support-for-ukraine-20230626 -p5djhs.html.

LISIP ORG

- 55. Matthew Doran, "Australia to Provide \$100 Million in Funding and Supplies to Ukraine," ABC News, April 27, 2024, https://www.abc.net.au/news/2024-04-27/richard-marles-unveils-ukraine-support-package-during-kyiv-trip/103776428.
- 56. Matthew Knott and Rob Harris, "Ukraine Pleaded for Help from Australia Six Months Ago. It Hasn't Received a Reply," *Sydney Morning Herald*, May 27, 2024, https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/ukraine-pleaded-for-help-from-australia-six-months-ago-it-hasn-t-received-a-reply-20240526-p5jgol.html.
- 57. McGuirk, "Australia Gives 49 Aging Abrams Tanks to Ukraine."
- 58. Doran, "Australia to Provide \$100 Million in Funding."
- 59. Stephen Brook, "This Prominent Melburnian Thinks Australia Is Failing Ukraine. He's Trying to Fill the Gaps," *The Age*, May 5, 2024, https://www.theage.com.au/national/victoria/this-prominent-melburnian-thinks-australia-is-failing-ukraine-he-s-trying-to-fill -the-gaps-20240501-p5fo51.html.
- 60. Rob Harris and Anthony Galloway, "'Total Joke': DFAT and Ambassador at Odds Over Return to Ukraine," *Sydney Morning Herald*, February 19, 2023, https://www.smh.com.au/politics/federal/total-joke-dfat-and-ambassador-at-odds-over-return-to-ukraine-20230216 -p5ckzk.html.
- 61. Australian Department of Defence, "Australia's Largest Single Military Assistance Package for Ukraine," media release, July 11, 2024, https://www.minister.defence.gov.au/media-releases/2024-07-11/australias-largest-single-military-assistance-package-ukraine.
- 62. Farrah Tomazin, "Australia Responds to Zelensky's SOS with \$250m in Military Aid," *Sydney Morning Herald*, July 11, 2024, https://www.smh.com.au/world/north-america/australia-responds-to-zelensky-s-sos-with-250m-in-military-aid-20240711-p5jsqn.html.
- 63. Australian Department of Defence, "Australia's Largest Single Military Assistance Package."
- 64. Australian Senate Foreign Affairs, Defence and Trade References Committee, "Report: Australian Support for Ukraine," September 2024, https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Committees/Senate/Foreign_Affairs_Defence_and_Trade /UkraineSupport47/Report.
- 65. Knott, "'We're Starving Ukraine'"; and Brook, "This Prominent Melburnian."
- 66. The Individually Tailored Partnership Programmes (ITTPs) are longer than the earlier Individual Partnership and Cooperation Programme agreements and more detailed about the areas and activities on which a given partner country will work with the alliance. They include strategic objectives as well as concrete partnership goals. The ITPPs underscore the continued importance to NATO of bilateral engagement with the individual Indo-Pacific partner countries.
- 67. Ken Moriyasu, "NATO to Launch 4 Projects with Indo-Pacific Partners, Including Al and Cyber," *Nikkei Asia*, July 10, 2024, https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/International-relations/Indo-Pacific/NATO-to-launch-4-projects-with-Indo-Pacific-partners-including-Al-and-cyber.
- 68. Gorana Grgić, "Managing Alliances after Ukraine: The Impact of US Foreign Policy Agenda Setting and Issue Prioritisation," paper presented at the States, Societies, and Security in the 21st Century conference, United States Military Academy, West Point, New York, February 7–8, 2024; and Gorana Grgić, "Reputation Is (Not) Transferable: US Indo-Pacific Allies and the War in Ukraine," paper presented at the International Studies Association Annual Convention, San Francisco, April 2–6, 2024.

THE UNITED STATES INSTITUTE OF PEACE PRESS



The United States Institute of Peace is a national, nonpartisan, independent institute, founded by Congress and dedicated to the proposition that a world without violent conflict is possible, practical, and essential for US and global security. In conflict zones abroad, the Institute works with local partners to prevent, mitigate, and resolve violent conflict. To reduce future crises and the need for costly interventions, USIP works with governments and civil societies to build local capacities to manage conflict peacefully. The Institute pursues its mission by linking research, policy, training, analysis, and direct action to support to those who are working to build a more peaceful, inclusive world.

BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Judy Ansley (Chair), Former Assistant to the President and Deputy National Security Advisor under George W. Bush • Nancy Zirkin (Vice Chair), Former Executive Vice President, Leadership Conference on Civil and Human Rights • Jonathan Burks, Vice President, Global Public Policy, Walmart • Joseph L. Falk, Former Public Policy Advisor, Akerman LLP • Edward M. Gabriel, President and CEO, The Gabriel Company LLC • Kerry Kennedy, President, Robert F. Kennedy Human Rights • Michael Singh, Managing Director, Washington Institute for Near East Policy • John J. Sullivan, Partner, Mayer Brown • Mary Swig, President and CEO, Mary Green • Kathryn Wheelbarger, Vice President, Future Concepts, Lockheed Martin • Roger Zakheim, Washington Director, Ronald Reagan Presidential Foundation and Institute

Members Ex Officio

Uzra Zeya, Under Secretary of State for Civilian Security, Democracy, and Human Rights • Lloyd J. Austin III, Secretary of Defense • Peter A. Garvin, Vice Admiral, US Navy; President, National Defense University • George Moose, Acting President and CEO, United States Institute of Peace (nonvoting)

THE UNITED STATES INSTITUTE OF PEACE PRESS

Since 1991, the United States Institute of Peace Press has published hundreds of influential books, reports, and briefs on the prevention, management, and peaceful resolution of international conflicts. The Press is committed to advancing peace by publishing significant and useful works for policymakers, practitioners, scholars, diplomats, and students. In keeping with the best traditions of scholarly publishing, each work undergoes thorough peer review by external subject experts to ensure that the research, perspectives, and conclusions are balanced, relevant, and sound.

OTHER USIP PUBLICATIONS

- Pathways to Reconciliation: How Americans and Vietnamese Have Transformed Their Relationship by Andrew Wells-Dang and Carl Stauffer (Peaceworks, October 2024)
- Panama, Ecuador, and China: The Dangers of Short-Term Calculations by Alvaro Mendez and Chris Alden (Special Report, July 2024)
- China in Peru: The Unspoken Costs of an Unequal Relationship by Juan Pablo Cardenal (Special Report, July 2024)
- US-China Rivalry in Asia and Africa: Lessons from the Cold War by Gregg Brazinsky (Special Report, June 2024)
- Traumatic Decarbonization in Fragile States by Aditya Sarkar, Benjamin Spatz, Alex de Waal, Jared Miller, and Tarun Gopalakrishnan (Peaceworks, May 2024)

